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City of Olmsted Falls

Minutes of a Council Caucus Meeting
Tuesday, May 12, 2015, at Olmsted Falls City Hall

26100 Bagley Road - Council Chambers, 6:30 p.m.

Council President Kathleen Fenderbosch called the Caucus Meeting to order at 6:34 p.m.  Roll call was conducted.  Councilmen Linda Garrity, Bob Sculac, and Kevin Roberts.  Ms. Fenderbosch indicated that Mr. Linn, Ms. Duncan and Mr. Pulice are excused.  
Also Present: Gregory Sponseller, Law Director, and Joe Borczuch, Service Director. 
Service Committee: Chaired by Sam Pulice 
1.  Service Director’s Report – Mr. Borczuch indicated that he budgeted for the purchase of a new leaf vac.  He received the last quote for that purchase this afternoon.  He would like to present the requisition to Council this evening.  He received two quotes: Judco at $43,500.00; and Henderson Truck Equipment at $59,873.00.  He is recommended Judco.  His budgeted amount for this purchase was $45,000.00.  This purchase will replace the 1986 leaf vac and he will use the 2001 leaf vac as his backup.  He will place the 1986 leaf vac on govdeals.com in an attempt to sell the unit.  

The work at the Underpass should begin this week as the utilities were contacted.  Once they mark where the utilities are located the sandstone around the catch basin will be installed.  They will then begin the shrub plantings.  

Director Borczuch indicated that he wanted to replace the trees in the downtown area by Memorial Day.  He contacted Big Trees for a quote due to the fact that Morton’s would be working on the Underpass project.  Once he received the quote for Big Trees he has determined that he will wait for additional costs as the quote was high.  The types of trees he would like to plant in the downtown he quoted out as approximately $250.00 per tree but Big Trees quote was $799.00 for one tree and he feels that price was quite high.  He will defer this project until the next Council meeting in order to have more time to gather additional quotes.  Ms. Fenderbosch asked what the longevity of the new trees would be.  Director Borczuch indicated that he believes that as long as they are maintained the longevity would be approximately 25 years.  He has had success with the grown of the same tree on the opposite side of Columbia Road.  Mr. Sculac asked if the service department would be planting the trees.  Director Borczuch indicated that he subs out the plantings as he does not have the manpower or time to complete the plantings.  
Director Borczuch indicated that his department just finished the work on the storm sewer on Sprague Road that failed, which was approximately 300 feet worth of sewer. 

He indicated that he attended the Tree City USA ceremony today and picked up the flag and plaque.  The City has been awarded Tree City USA for the 28th year.  

Ms. Fenderbosch stated that since Council has not determined what will happen with the proposed new service garage is there a reason there is a real estate sign in front of the current service garage on Brookside.  Mr. Borczuch indicated that if something were to happen this property needs to be on the same aspect of all the rest of the properties and the City will determine, at a later date, if the facility would be leased or sold.  Ms. Fenderbosch stated that the sign is advertising that it is available for lease now.  Mr. Borczuch indicated that any offers would be presented to Council.  Ms. Fenderbosch indicated that if Council chooses not to pursue a new service garage at this time is the City being premature in putting up a sign indicating that the facility is available to lease.  Mr. Borczuch indicated that in the same token if Council decides to move forward with a new service garage then we will have waited too long to put the facility up for lease.  Mr. Sponseller indicated that the sign is not binding.  Ms. Fenderbosch stated that if Council does not move forward why place a sign in front of the property as a sign should be placed in front of the facility after a determination has been made.  Mr. Borczuch indicated that in his opinion it is easier to turn down an offer rather than wait for a determination. 
Mr. Roberts asked if the City paid a vendor to remove the trees on Columbia Road.  Mr. Borczuch indicated that work was completed in-house.  Mr. Roberts asked if the Shade Tree Commission filed a plan which included removal of these trees.  Mr. Borczuch indicated that this work is completed throughout the City every year.  There are sections of trees that have to be removed, for example, last year trees were removed from Eastern Star because we lost the Ash trees.  This is normal routine maintenance.  He indicated that he does not need to present a request to Council to remove trees in the right-of-way as there would be no way to complete his department’s work if that was needed.  Mr. Roberts indicated that this removal goes beyond just one tree as this was a whole row of trees.  He indicated that to him that is more of a plan rather than an emergency.  As he reads the ordinance it states that there is a requirement of the Shade Tree Commission to submit a plan for Council’s approval for either planting or removal.  Mr. Sponseller indicated that his understanding is that Shade Tree Commission established a plan years ago.  This plan incorporates guidelines for maintenance, planting and removals and it is under those guidelines that trees have been removed over the years.  Mr. Borczuch indicated that no guidelines were changed.  Mr. Sponseller indicated that the plan of the Shade Tree Commission is an overall plan which also indicates the type of tree that should not be planted, trees that should be maintained and trimmed, and trees that should be removed.  Mr. Roberts indicated that the Shade Tree Commission March meeting minutes indicated that the Commission will be submitting a plan and asked if a new plan has been developed.  Mr. Borczuch indicated that no new plan was developed as April’s meeting was cancelled due to the Economic Development Presentation.  He stated that Shade Tree’s next meeting will be in June at which time that issue will be discussed.  Mr. Roberts asked if there were any anticipated changes from the old plan.  Mr. Borczuch indicated that unfortunately we cannot predict mother nature so he does not know where or when trees will be planted or removed.  Mr. Roberts asked what the general idea for example, this street has big shade trees.  Mr. Borczuch indicated that each street is looked at individually because each tree brings a certain aspect.  He stated that areas in developments do not have power lines so bigger trees can be planted, other areas that have power lines need smaller trees, areas with ditches should not have trees due to obstructions to the ditch.  There are also guidelines for plantings next to light poles, fire hydrants and driveways that he follows.  Each street is completed individually as needed.  When his department works on trimming those trees that are bad are removed and placed on a replacement list.  He indicated that this work has not changed since Shade Tree’s existence.  Mr. Roberts asked if Mr. Borczuch anticipated any changes to the plan.  Mr. Borczuch indicated none that he is aware of.  The City is still looking at the same dollar amount for the next couple of years, this may need to be changed in the future as the trees are getting bigger and takes longer to prune.  He believes the trees are an asset to the City.  Mr. Roberts agrees which is why he does not like to see them cut down.  
Ms. Garrity indicated that this information should have been passed on to Council through Mr. Pulice as he is the liaison.  She believes that if you are a liaison to a committee these types of projects should be reported.  She also requested that the ABR and Cemetery be added to the Caucus agenda since she is the liaison to those boards.  Ms. Fenderbosch asked if ABR was consulted prior to the removal of the trees.  Mr. Borczuch indicated that ABR has not input on trees. Ms. Garrity asked if Council could receive a copy of the overall Shade Tree plan.  Mr. Borczuch indicated that the plan is currently in the archives and he is attempting to locate it.  He stated that he has in his possession the specs showing what should be done regarding light poles, hydrants and driveways which helps the department plant the newer trees.  
Mr. Roberts asked how often Shade Tree Commission meets.  Mr. Borczuch indicated every other month.  Mr. Roberts inquired if the members ask Mr. Klonowski, the city arborist, to attend those meetings.  Mr. Borczuch indicated that due to the amount Mr. Klonowski charges he is not present at the meetings.  The last time he was contacted to look at a tree the cost was over $200.00 for the hour he was present. 

Ms. Garrity again requested that ABR and Cemetery be added to the Caucus agenda in order for her to report any activities.  Mr. Sculac indicated that the original plan for the Caucus meetings was to complete committee work.  The liaison reports should be made under officials reports during the regular Council meetings.  He also stated that all the boards and committees that meet need to make sure their minutes are distributed in a timely manner which is not happening.  The minutes he receives are sometimes three months after the meeting date and at that point any issue is dead.  He stated that each board and committee has a secretary and believes that those minutes should have a five day turnaround.  Mr. Borczuch indicated that the minutes are usually distributed once approved.  Mr. Sculac indicated that the draft minutes can be distributed in order to keep Council members apprised.  
Resolution 32-2015 – County Mowing Program – No questions from Council
Resolution 33-2015 – 2015 Road Program – No questions from Council
Safety Committee: Chaired by Kitty Fenderbosch

· No Report
Utilities Committee:  Chaired by Jay Linn
· No Report

Discussion regarding Legislation 

Mr. Roberts inquired as to why the City is adopting Martin Luther King, Jr., Day as a legal holiday as opposed to any other federal holiday.  He stated that it seems unusual that a City would do what the federal government has already done.  Mr. Sponseller indicated that the administration building is not closed on that federal holiday.  Mr. Roberts asked if the building was closed on the other federal holidays.  Mr. Sponseller replied yes.  Mr. Roberts asked why it was not closed on this particular federal holiday.  Mr. Sponseller indicated that it has never been established as a holiday for City employees.  Mr. Roberts stated that if the city wants to let its employees have 4th of July Council needs to declare that as a legal holiday.  Mr. Sponseller stated that he does not know the history of any other federal holiday but is aware that this is one of the holiday’s the city does not recognize in collective bargaining agreements and City Hall is open.  Mr. Borczuch indicated that administration receives the main holidays, Christmas, Thanksgiving, New Years, Memorial Day, Labor Day and Independence Day.  Mr. Roberts asked how employees receive specific holidays are they listed in collective bargaining agreements and ordinances.  Mr. Sponseller stated that generally speaking there are specific holidays identified in all the collective bargaining agreements and Martin Luther King Jr., Day is not one of them.  The other holidays he does not recall drafting legislation for any specific holiday to acknowledge a federal holiday.  He believes the reasoning behind this proposal is because it was never formally adopted by the City and is not utilized as a holiday.  He indicated that the Mayor may have executive authority to close the building but in his opinion it is always cleaner to go through Council with regard to passage.  Mr. Sculac stated that an addendum can be drafted for the collective bargaining agreements.  Mr. Sponseller stated that this piece of legislation is not part of the CBA’s.  Technically, for the next three years they may not have this has a holiday and does not believe that the City should provide the additional holiday unilaterally, but that could be part of the discussion when the legislation comes forward.  Mr. Sculac stated that if the intent is to close City Hall then at some point an addendum needs to be drafted for the CBA agreements so that is one of their holiday’s next year as well.  Mr. Sponseller indicated that he did not want to supersede the CBA’s without speaking with the union representatives.  There will be a potential financial impact on the City and does not recall if employees who do work on this holiday would receive time and a half.  The intent is to include this as a legal holiday for all employees.  
Mr. Roberts stated that Ordinance 27-2015 discusses fair housing practices.  As he recalls the language includes a prohibition on any discrimination based on sexual orientation and would like to know if this would open a door to other legal issues, or becomes an issue with hiring.  Mr. Sponseller indicated that the County has submitted this request to the City in order to comport with the requirements for the most points available for grant applications.  Frankly, that is the primary motivation for this amendment.  The county receives funds from the federal government and the city will not receive the most points on grant applications.  This was requested by Ms. Jones, who received a request by the County, who is being requested by the federal government to have the practice updated. 
Adjournment
Mr. Roberts moved to adjourn; Ms. Garrity seconded. Poll: 4 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried.

The meeting adjourned at 7:03 p.m.

Kathleen Fenderbosch, Council President


Angela Mancini, Clerk of Council
